



## MACEDONIA NAME CHANGE REFERENDUM: DIFFERENT INTERESTS, DIFFERENT PERSPECTIVES Vuslat Nur SAHİN

Analysis No : 2018 / 29

16.10.2018

The most talked development in the Balkans in this year was the concrete steps which were taken to solve the name problem between Macedonia and Greece. We have presented a review of the problem in our previous articles. Macedonian Prime Minister Zoran Zaev's consultation referendum was held on 30 September. Approximately 1,8 million registered voters in the referendum were expected to respond to the question "Do you agree with the treaty signed by the Republic of Macedonia with Greece and are you for joining the EU and NATO?".[1]

The referendum was cancelled after only 34 percent of voters attended the referendum, in which a few constitutional changes, including the country's official name being changed from the Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia to the Republic of Northern Macedonia, would be approved. For the referendum to be considered successful, more than 50 percent of the people needed to participate. After the referendum was declared unsuccessful, Macedonians who were against the referendum celebrated on the streets. According to unofficial data, about 635 thousand people voted.[2] The referendum was followed by 11 thousand 907 domestic and 493 foreign observers.

In his statement after the referendum, Zaran Zaev stated that the Macedonian citizens and institutions had spent a "quite" and "democratic" referendum day, that the votes in the referendum were conclusive, and that "the citizens will is incontestable, this must be respected".

Zaev made the following statements about the referendum: Today, there was the success of democracy, the success of European Macedonia. The success belongs to our country and all our citizens, the success belongs to all of us". Zaev noted that the majority of the respondents voted for the "European Macedonia". In this consultative referendum, Zaev expressed that the will of the voters should be transformed into political action in the parliament, and that he expected the representatives of the oppositional Internal

Macedonian Revolutionary Organization-National Democratic Union of Macedonia (VMRO-DPMNE) to respect the choice of the majority of the voting citizens. Zaev stated "Otherwise, we will have to use other democratic means. That would mean early general elections".[3] At least two-thirds of parliamentarians in Macedonian Parliament (81 out of 120) should support it in order for the constitutional amendments in the agreement between the two countries to be approved.[4] After the completion of these processes in Macedonia, the agreement must be approved in the Greek parliament.

As it will be recalled, the first call to boycott was by President Gyorge Ivanov, who vetoed the agreement to change Macedonia's name as the 'Republic of Northern Macedonia'.

Addressing the 73rd session of the United Nations General Assembly in New York, Ivanov, in his speech here, had asked his citizens not to go to the polls for the referendum. Ivanov described the change of the name of his country as "historic suicide". Ivanov stated "As a simple citizen, I made up my mind for September 30th. I believe that my citizens will decide in a smart way".[5] Ivanov expressed that he believes the agreement with Greece endangers the state and national identity of Macedonia.

It would be useful to examine the referendum campaigns in order to see the general tension of the country before the referendum and the color of the international public opinion. Prior to the referendum, Macedonian Prime Minister Zoran Zaev and the government coalition launched a campaign for the "Yes" vote in the referendum. During this process, many senior officials and EU leaders expressed their support for "Yes", as it would bring Macedonia closer to the EU and NATO. To support the referendum, German Chancellor Angela Merkel, Austrian Prime Minister Sebastian Kurz, US Secretary of Defense Jim Mattis and NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg were among those visiting the country. All of these senior officials made statements that would encourage the people of Macedonia to vote in favor of the new name. Albanian President Ilir Meta, Prime Minister Edi Rama and Foreign Minister Ditmir Bushati called on the Albanian population to vote yes. Turkey supported the decision of yes in the referendum as it is supportive of Macedonia's NATO and EU membership. The population of Turkish origin living in the region also made statements that they had consensus for the yes vote.

In addition to the names mentioned above, there were also groups calling for a No vote at the referendum or calling for a boycott. Macedonia's main opposition party, VMRO-DPMNE, has threatened to boycott the referendum and stated that they perceive the name change as an act of pro-Greece betrayal. However, in early September, just a few weeks before the referendum, party head Hristijan Mickoski made a statement that encouraged citizens to vote in ways that they think are right for their country's future and respect different views. While the party did not participate in the referendum campaign, various high-ranking party members voiced their support for boycott or yes. In early September, just a week before the referendum, a claim put forward by WikiLeaks stated that the 2008 VMRO-DPMNE government was willing to accept the name of the Republic of Northern Macedonia only for international and bilateral use, provided it includes the recognition of Macedonian. This proposal was rejected by Greece.[6] The information was rejected by a media agency close to the party. On September 23, Macedonian President Gorge Ivanov, who was elected as the candidate of VMRO-DPMNE, vetoed the agreement

and called on his countrymen to boycott the vote as mentioned above. Several anti-Western groups with pro-Serbian and pro-Russian tendencies also protested against the change of name[7].

Some diplomats and analysts, including US Defense Secretary Jim Mattis, have accused Russia of running a campaign to undermine the referendum. From the Western perspective, Russia is opposed to any enlargement that broadens NATO or the European Union, as it will weaken Russia's strategic ambitions and the need to reaffirm its influence in the region. According to allegations, thousands of fake Twitter and Facebook accounts called on the Macedonian people to boycott the vote. Some Facebook posts tried to take advantage of the ethnic divisions in the country with propaganda views similar to "Will you let the Albanian people change their name?". In the process, two Russian diplomats who were accused of weakening ties with Macedonia were expelled from Greece.[8]

Despite their low turnout, the Western leaders welcomed the results of the referendum. Commissioner for European Neighborhood and Enlargement Negotiations Johannes Hahn described the yes vote at the result of the referendum as very important and demanded from Macedonia's political leaders to respect this decision and take the highest level of responsibility. NATO Secretary-General Jens Stoltenberg, on his Twitter account, described the referendum as a historic opportunity and reaffirmed that NATO's door is open for Macedonia.[9] The US also welcomed the results. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs has urged Macedonian lawmakers to "overcome partisan politics and take over this historic opportunity" in the implementation of the Prespa Agreement, which could allow Macedonia to become "fully engaged in Western institutions". The Greek Foreign Ministry welcomed the positive outcome, but described the low vote turnout as "contradictory".[10] Nevertheless, the Greek Prime Minister Alexis Tsipras called his Macedonian counterpart, Zoran Zaev, to congratulate him on the yes rate on the referendum. On the other hand, Russia, which the West defines as a devoted opponent of Macedonia's Euro-Atlantic integration, stated that it could veto the Prespa Agreement between the Republic of Macedonia and Greece by bringing the amendment to the United Nations Security Council. Macedonia rejected Moscow's threats, stating that bilateral agreements could not be linked to the Security Council.[11]

The main point that can be seen when all these developments are examined is: For certain, Macedonias recognition by international organizations and, more importantly, its full membership is substantial. However, it is necessary not to set aside the manipulations in the process. An important organization that emphasizes the importance it attaches to democracy like the European Union has virtually considered the boycott of sixty-five percent of the Macedonian people as null and void, and has not hesitated to present the answer of the thirty-five percent to the international public as an absolute success. While the EU, throughout the whole process, has criticized Russia's attempts to sabotage the referendum and its efforts to create public opinion in its favor, it has defined steps such as openly supporting the yes campaign by the West as the expression of the wish for the better country.

The first example of the habit of ignoring the EU's democratic practices is unfortunately not the Referendum of Macedonia. As it would be remembered, the UN Secretary-General

Annan's plan, which provided a peaceful solution to the Cyprus problem, was presented separately to the approval of the Turkish and Greek Cypriots on 24 April 2004, with sixty-five percent of the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus saying yes to the plan and seventy-six percent of Southern Cyprus saying no.[12] However, while Southern Cyprus was accepted as a full member of the EU, the Turkish Cypriot side was virtually punished for its peaceful and conciliatory attitude and was left outside the EU. It was soon understood that the various statements by the EU senior officials that the situation would be compensated were empty words. 14 years after the Cyprus referendum, which had great importance for Turkey, this time it is seen in the results of the referendum on Macedonia that nothing is changing in the European Union. International law practices and the concept of democracy are handicapped by double standarts.

- [1] "Makedonya Referandumu: Düşük Katılım Nedeniyle Iptal Edildi." *QHA*. Accessed October 09, 2018. http://qha.com.ua/tr/siyaset/makedonya-referandumu-dusuk-katilim-nedeniyle-iptal-edildi/173883/.
- [2] NTV. "Makedon Referandumu Başarısız Oldu." *NTV*. September 30, 2018. Accessed October 09, 2018. https://www.ntv.com.tr/dunya/makedon-referandumu-basarisiz-oldu,zkhuoi61\_UaIA07XYDIVCw.
- [3] Sputnik. "Makedonya'daki Tarihi Referanduma Yeterli Katılım Sağlanamadı." *Sputnik Türkiye*. October 01, 2018. Accessed October 09, 2018. https://tr.sputniknews.com/avrupa/201809301035446748-makedonya-tarihi-referanduma-yeterli-katilim-saglanamadi/.
- [4] Gunduz, Rahmi. "Makedonya Cumhurbaşkan Ivanov: Referandum Tarihi Intihar." *Euronews*. September 27, 2018. Accessed October 09, 2018. https://tr.euronews.com/2018/09/27/makedonya-cumhurbaskani-ivanov-referandum-tarihi-intihar.
- [5] Gunduz, Rahmi. "Makedonya Cumhurbaşkan Ivanov: Referandum Tarihi Intihar." *Euronews*. September 27, 2018. Accessed October 09, 2018. https://tr.euronews.com/2018/09/27/makedonya-cumhurbaskani-ivanov-referandum-tarihi-intihar.
- [6] Info@kathimerini.gr. "Wikileaks: FYROM Would Have Accepted 'North Macedonia' in 2008 | Kathimerini." Greece, Europe and the Refugee Crisis | Comment. September 03, 2018. Accessed October 09, 2018. http://www.ekathimerini.com/232251/article/ekathimerini/news/wikileaks-fyrom-would-

have-accepted-north-macedonia-in-2008.

- [7] "Mickoski: The Majority of VMRO-DPMNE Supporters Would Either Abstain or Vote 'against'." *Nezavisen*. Accessed October 09, 2018. https://nezavisen.mk/en/news/2018/09/90095/.
- [8] Squires, Nick. "Russia 'orchestrating Covert Campaign to Wreck Macedonia Name Change Vote' ." *The Telegraph*. September 27, 2018. Accessed October 09, 2018. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2018/09/27/russia-orchestrating-covert-campaign-wreck-macedonia-name-change/.
- [9] Gotev, Georgi. "EU and NATO Hail Macedonia's Referendum Result despite Low Turnout." *Euractiv.com*. October 01, 2018. Accessed October 09, 2018. https://www.euractiv.com/section/all/news/eu-and-nato-welcome-macedonias-referendum-result-despite-low-turnout/.
- [10] Φουρλής, Αντώνης. "Ελληνικό Υπουργείο Εξωτερικών: Αντιφατικό το αποτέλεσμα του δημοψηφίσματος στην πΓΔΜ." *HuffPost Greece*. September 30, 2018. Accessed October 09, 2018. https://www.huffingtonpost.gr/entry/elleniko-epoeryeio-exoterikon-antifatiko-to-apotelesma-toe-demopsefismatos-sten-pydm gr 5bb11bcfe4b0343b3dc13c3c?ncid=other topnaventr coabgdcpxri&utm campaign=topnav.

- [11] Accessed October 09, 2018. https://www.amna.gr/en/article/297067/Tsipras-congratulates-Zaev-on-determination-to-implement-the-agreement.
- [12] KESER, Ulvi. "2004 REFERANDUM DÖNEMİNDE KIBRIS VE YAŞANAN GELİŞMELER." 2017. doi:10.18411/a-2017-023.

## About the Author:

Vuslat Nur Şahin graduated from Middle East Technical University. She has International Relations B.A and Corporate Finance minor degree. She is still a master student at Middle East Technical University.

To cite this article: ŞAHİN, Vuslat Nur. 2025. "MACEDONIA NAME CHANGE REFERENDUM: DIFFERENT INTERESTS, DIFFERENT PERSPECTIVES." Center For Eurasian Studies (AVİM), Analysis No.2018 / 29.

October 16. Accessed September 12, 2025. https://www.avimbulten.org/en/Analiz/MACEDONIA-NAME-CHANGE-REFERENDUM-DIFFERENT-INTERESTS-DIFFERENT-PERSPECTIVES



Süleyman Nazif Sok. No: 12/B Daire 3-4 06550 Çankaya-ANKARA / TÜRKİYE

**Tel**: +90 (312) 438 50 23-24 • **Fax**: +90 (312) 438 50 26

@avimorgtr

fttps://www.facebook.com/avrasyaincelemelerimerkezi

E-Mail: info@avim.org.tr

http://avim.org.tr

© 2009-2025 Center for Eurasian Studies (AVİM) All Rights Reserved